PLANS COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting of the HIGHWAYS AND TRANSPORTATION SUB COMMITTEE of Bridport Town Council held at Mountfield, Bridport on Tuesday, 27 January 2009 at 2.30 pm.

PRESENT:
Cllr 
Ms S.J. Williams (Chairman)



Cllrs:
G.J. Ackerman
C.M. Ray


Also in attendance: Cllrs: Mrs M.J. Ray and D.G. Rickard. Bob Driscoll of WATAG. 
23.
APOLOGIES
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs P.J. Lathey, M.P. Parsons and C.D. Wild.
24.
MINUTES
The minutes of the meeting held on 28 October 2008, which had been previously circulated, were confirmed as a true and correct record and signed by the Chairman.

25.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.
26.
WEST BAY ROAD CAR PARK
Councillors considered a report of the Town Clerk, ENCL: 2015. 
The Chairman welcomed Mr Steve Woollard, West Dorset District Council Technical Services Manager and Police Inspector Alan Jenkins to the meeting.

Inspector Jenkins outlined the history of anti-social behaviour and disturbance caused to local residents by nuisance drivers in the West Bay Road car park. The police and other agencies had tried a number of measures to address this issue. This included: additional policing, one to one meetings, a car crash exercise involving the police, fire and ambulance services and including the car park under a Section 30 Notice.  Sadly, these measures had not resolved this issue and it had reached the stage where other measures needed to be looked at.
The Technical Services Manager said that the District Council had been approached by the police to look at design options to address the issue. A working group of technical officers and the three District Councillors was established. Two options were considered: to introduce raised kerbs and put in speed humps or to close the car park at night.
The closure option was the preferred option and plans had been drawn up involving an electronic barrier and crocodile teeth in the ground to allow cars out but not to come in at night. The cost was about £40,000 and it would be a robust and heavy duty approach to prevent vandalism.

The Working Group supported going down this route, whilst recognising that it could displace the problem elsewhere. The difficulties caused to local residents meant that the group felt that something had to be done. It was proposed to take a report to the District Council’s Executive in March with installation, if agreed, in September/October.

In the meantime, there would be a complete temporary closure of the car park from the afternoon of 28 January. The recycling bins would be relocated to the Station Road Car Park. The District Council would not say when it would be re-opened but it had monitored car parking demand and was sure there was sufficient car parking provision, even without this car park in use.
Members discussed the proposals and asked questions about other possible measures and the design of the barriers. It was generally felt that, bearing in mind the long standing difficulties caused for local residents and the efforts made to address the problem, that very reluctantly the Sub Committee would recommend that the closure was supported. However, it would need to be kept under constant review and members asked that the Town Council receive a report back after the temporary closure and before the permanent closure was introduced. 

RECOMMEND: that the proposals being considered by the District Council to address the issue of anti social behaviour at West Bay Road Car Park, including the proposed late evening closure of the car park, be supported with reluctance, subject to the Town Council receiving a report back at the conclusion of the temporary closure period.

27.
CAR PARK CHARGES 2009/10 AND RESIDENTS PARKING SCHEME
Mr Steve Woollard, West Dorset District Council Technical Services Manager, outlined the proposed residents’ parking scheme to be introduced in Bridport. This would allow residents without off street parking, to use the long stay car parks at a cost of £140 per year. He circulated a plan of the designated area, where the scheme would apply.

RECOMMEND: that the proposed residents’ parking scheme be supported, subject to the following extensions to the area of the scheme:

· extend along East Street to the East Street roundabout.

· extend down South Street to the West Bay roundabout.

28.
BRIDPORT TOWN CENTRE TRAFFIC PROPOSALS – 


OUTCOME OF CONSULTATION 


Consideration was given to a report of the Town Surveyor, ENCL: 2013.

The Town Surveyor took members through the proposals and provided an update on the outcome of the consultation process.

The proposals had been supported by stakeholders and local groups. The concerns raised by the Disability Forum – removal of the crossing outside W H Smith and the loading bay in East Street – had been addressed.
The main issues raised in the public consultation were:

· Closure of South Street

· One way system in South Street

· 20 mph speed limit 

· Shared Space

The Town Surveyor said that these were issues that would need to be discussed with the transport stakeholders and relevant groups in the town, to seek to come to a consensus before they could be considered by the Town Council. At the current time, the proposals before members could be taken forward as measures that could be introduced relatively easy (with the support of the County Council). The other more fundamental traffic issues (such as South Street) would need a lot more time to resolve and to seek a way forward. This approach was supported by members.

Other issues raised in the public consultation, which could also be looked at in future, included:
· Town Hall junctions – better signage

· East Road Roundabout – hospital and medical centre to be signposted around the ring road.

· Enforcement of weight restrictions on vehicles coming through the town.

RECOMMEND:

(1)
that the outcome of the consultation on the proposals be noted.

(2) that the action set out for each of the proposals be approved, as below  :

	Location
	Proposal
	Recommended Action



	East Street
	Installation of loading bay South side outside United Church and Rawles Butchers

	Recommend support

	East Street


	Removal of pedestrian crossing outside W H Smiths

 
	Recommend support

	East Street


	Installation of loading bay on South Side immediately after former pedestrian crossing

	Recommend support subject to removal of Zebra Crossing East St

	East Street


	The rest of the slip road to South St immediately after the new proposed loading bay on the South side be made non-loading to prevent slip road being blocked by HGV and Disabled parking

	Recommend subject to removal of Zebra Crossing on East St

	Downes Street


	To be made no right turn
	Recommend no action at present until decision on West St crossing is made.



	Town Hall Traffic Lights


	Hatched no entry area and lanes clearly marked
	Recommend lanes be clearly marked and extended


	South Street


	Installation of loading bay on east side, where the existing Disabled bay is located, outside Double Drive Computers
	Recommend subject to the removal of Zebra Crossing on East St


	South Street


	Installation of new disabled bay on the west side outside Humberts, to replace the one removed outside Double Drive Computers
	Recommend subject to the removal of Zebra Crossing on East St


	Town Hall Traffic Lights


	Sequencing of the lights following Road Safety Audit Report from 29 Oct 2008


	Recommend following all East St works



	West Street
	Replace Zebra Crossing with Puffin Crossing linked to Town Hall lights 
	Recommend support. 


(3) that the measures proposed above be formally passed to Dorset County Council, to ask that they be progressed noting that, if supported by the County Council, all the measures will be subject to statutory public consultation and order making. 

(4) that the Town Surveyor progresses the other matters raised as part of the consultation and report back in due course on these issues and on progress on the measures recommended in (2) above.


29.
PARKING VARIATIONS AND OTHER ONGOING TRAFFIC 
MANAGEMENT ISSUES


Councillors considered a detailed report of the Town Surveyor, ENCL: 2014.

In considering each of these issues the following comments were made:

· Magdalen Lane: extend double yellow lines – there was a need to monitor parking by commercial vehicles in this area.

· West Street: Road Closure – an update report was requested to the next meeting of the Sub Committee.

· One proposal that needed to be added was the change of short stay to one hour stay outside the former Spar shop in South Street.
RECOMMEND:

(1)
that the action set out for each of the proposals be approved as in the Appendix to the report.

(2)
that the Sub Committee receive regular updates on progress.

30.
B3157 UPDATE
Consideration was given to a report of the Town Clerk, ENCL: 2016. 

Members expressed concern at the decision taken to remove the road markings on the B3157. Whilst they were now to be reinstated, the Town Council should still register its concerns with the County Council and ask to be included on the project panel looking at safety measures along the road.

It was reported that Cllr Mrs. M.J. Ray had received a petition signed by 41 local people, asking for the road markings to be reinstated.
RECOMMEND: that it be noted that the road markings on the B3157 were now to be reinstated and the Town Council make strong representations to the County Council regarding the original decision to remove the markings and to ask that the Town Council be represented on the B3157 Project Panel, looking at safety measures along the road, as previously requested.
31.
HIGHWAY MATTERS


The Town Surveyor updated members for information on the following highway 
matters: -  

(a)
North Allington Parking 
This matter had been raised by Cllr Ms R.C. Kayes, on behalf of local residents, asking if it was possible to have single yellow lines with day time parking restrictions, where there were currently double yellow lines, to allow for night time parking. 

The Town Surveyor said that he would look at this issue and report back to the next meeting of the Sub Committee. 

(b)


Victoria Grove – traffic calming
The Town Surveyor had received reports of vehicles not observing the new speed limit in the road. This would be looked at with the County Council.

RESOLVED: that the matters above be noted and the actions listed be approved.

32.
COMMUNICATIONS

The Town Clerk reported that Mr and Mrs Harding had submitted an updated version of their survey of the bus station car park, which they undertook between May 2008 and January 2009. This was a substantial piece of work, which included details of coach usage during this period and backed up the Town Council’s call for this issue to be looked at as part of the planning application process for the South West Quadrant. The survey had been passed to the District Council. 

33.
DOCUMENTS LAID ON THE TABLE                         



Councillors considered a report of the Town Clerk, ENCL: 2018.


RESOLVED: that the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 4.15 p.m.

The next meeting of the Highways and Transportation Sub Committee will be held on 9 March 2009
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